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NOAA Biological Opinion on Pesticides Recommends Buffers to Protect Salmon 
 
NOAA today issued a biological opinion to the Environmental Protection Agency that 

found three chemicals used in pesticides – diazonin, malathion, and chlorpyrifos - are likely to 
jeopardize 27 populations of salmon on the West Coast that are listed as either endangered or 
threatened. The opinion calls for buffer zones next to salmon streams where the chemicals are 
used. 

 
 A biological opinion is NOAA Fisheries Service's assessment of whether a federal action 
is likely to jeopardize an endangered or threatened species, or its critical habitat. 
 
 EPA will use NOAA’s biological opinion as it decides how pesticides containing the three 
chemicals can be used.  EPA examines and registers ingredients of a pesticide to ensure there 
will be no unreasonable adverse effects. Once registered, a pesticide must be used in a way 
that is consistent with approved directions on the label. 
 

NOAA’s biological opinion says these three chemicals may be used in pesticides if 
farmers and others follow specific restrictions on how and when they apply the pesticides to 
their fields and crops.  NOAA says these restrictions should be made explicit on the pesticide 
labels.  

 
“Scientific research has shown that these three chemicals when found in streams can 

damage and even kill salmon,” said Jim Balsiger, acting NOAA assistant administrator for 
NOAA’s Fisheries Service. “The chemicals may also harm stream water quality and the small 
fish and insects that salmon eat. The restrictions are designed to prevent harmful effects. ” 

 
Some of the required restrictions of the biological opinion include: 
 
• Buffer zones of 1,000 feet for aerial application and 500 feet for ground 

application between where the pesticides are applied and salmon streams.  
• Strips of a minimum of 20 feet of grasses, bushes or other vegetation on 

agricultural sites adjacent to surface waters designed to absorb runoff from 
pesticide-treated fields.  

• Restrictions on applying pesticides in windy conditions that could carry pesticides 
into nearby streams  

• A prohibition on applying pesticides when a storm is predicted that could cause  
pesticide run off into nearby streams 

 
NOAA scientists found the chemicals not only can be lethal to salmon at certain 

concentrations, but can also hinder salmon growth at lower levels of concentration by impairing 
their ability to smell their prey and by reducing the amount of small fish and insects for food. The 
chemicals have also been found to slow the swimming of salmon or make their swimming 
erratic, impairing their ability to return to their natal streams to spawn and to avoid predators.  

 
The final biological opinion is the first in a series that NOAA will issue between now and 

Feb. 29, 2012, to the EPA concerning a total of 37 active chemical ingredients in pesticides. 
EPA requested that NOAA prepare the biological opinions as the result of lawsuits from 
environmental groups in recent years. 

 



 NOAA understands and predicts changes in the Earth's environment, from the depths 
of the ocean to the surface of the sun, and conserves and manages our coastal and marine 
resources. Visit http://www.noaa.gov. 
 
On the Web: 
NOAA’s Fisheries Service: http://www.nmfs.noaa.gov 
Biological Opinion: http://www.nmfs.noaa.gov/pr 
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